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TEMPLE EWELL PARISH COUNCIL

Clerk: Andy Howard-Grigg  Tel: 01304 361774

Merleigh, Northbourne Road, Great Mongeham, Deal, Kent CT14 0HJ

Email: TempleEwellPC@Outlook.com           Website: templeewellpc.world
Facebook: Temple Ewell Parish Council     Twitter: @EwellPC
Minutes of the Temple Ewell Parish Council Meeting held at Temple Ewell Lower Village Hall on Tuesday 23 May 2023, commencing at 7.15pm
2224/001. Present: Cllrs. G Mousley, Mrs L End, Ms R Horton, S Davies, D Prescott, Mrs A Newington, Mrs K Price, Mrs K Marsh, County Cllr. D Beaney.  
In attendance: Clerk, C Lynch and one other member of the public. 
2324/002. Apologies for absence: Cllr. Dr. M Parks.
2324/003. Declarations of Interest. None
2324/004. Election of Chairman. The meeting unanimously elected Cllr. Mousley as Chairman. He duly signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office in the presence of the Clerk.

2324/005. Filling of the 3 vacancies left unfilled following the Election on 4 May 2023. Charles Lynch indicated his wish to be co-opted to the Council. After a short introduction, he was unanimously accepted to be co-opted. The remaining two vacancies will be advertised on the Parish Noticeboards and Social Media sites.
2324/006. Declarations of Acceptance of Office and undertakings to observe the Code of Conduct. These were completed by all members of the Council that were present and witnessed by the Parish Clerk.
2224/007. Election of Vice-Chairman. Cllr. Mrs Price was unanimously elected as Vice-Chairman.

2324/008. Review of Terms of Reference and appointment of Committees.
The following were unanimously elected to the respective committees:

Allotments: Clerk.
Events: Chairman, Cllrs. Mrs Price and Mrs Marsh.
Finance: Chairman, Clerk, Cllrs. Mrs Price & S Davies.

Social Media: Chairman, Clerk, Cllr. Mrs Marsh.
Planning: Chairman, Cllrs. Dr Parks, & C Lynch.
KALC Dover Area Committee: Clerk and a “floating” Councillor to attend the quarterly meetings.
2324/009. Appointment of new Committees. No new Committees appointed.
2324/010. Adjournment for Parishioners Questions & Comments. A member of the public expressed his disappointment at was he regarded as the undemocratic way that the Parish Council were appointed. It was explained to him that there was no electoral vote as only 9 candidates were nominated for the 12 positions on the Council. He then expressed concern that no results of the District or Parish Council elections had been made public. The Clerk confirmed that the official result forms provided by DDC were placed on both Parish Noticeboards, albeit for only 10 days due to the need to advertise the agenda for tonight’s Parish Council Meeting in the limited space available. It was agreed that a copy of both notices will be provided to him.
2324/011. Standing Orders and Financial Regulations. These were reviewed and it was unanimously agreed that they be adopted, including a minor amendment to Section 1 of the Standing Orders as the temporary dispensation to hold remote meetings because of Covid-19 is no longer permitted.
2324/012. Inventory of Land and other assets. Proposed by Cllr. Prescott & seconded by Cllr. Mrs Price. This was reviewed and unanimously agreed to be adopted.
2324/013. Insurance Arrangements. The Clerk confirmed that cover will be renewed on 1 June 2023 under year three of the existing 3 year contract with BHIB at a cost of £713.88. 
2324/014. Risk Assessment. This had been updated by the Clerk and was reviewed by the Council, who unanimously agreed to approve the summary document. The Clerk would progress the outstanding issues at King George V Playing Field, and at Dragon Wood.
2324/015. Review of Parish Council Policies. The following policies were reviewed, and it was unanimously agreed that they be adopted: Complaints Procedure, Freedom of Information Requests, Data Protection, Dealing with the Press/Media, Employee Discipline & Grievance, Publication Scheme, Document & Records Retention, Social Media.
2324/016. Expenditure under Section 137 of the Local Government Act. The Clerk advised that this shall be limited to £13,902 for the current financial year. Expenditure for 2022/23 under Section 137 amounted to £3280 (27% of the limit available).
2324/017. Venue & dates for Council Meetings in 2023/24. These will be held on the last Tuesday of each month commencing at 7:15pm apart from August & December when no meeting will be held. The Annual Parish Meeting will be held in April. Meetings will be held at Temple Ewell Lower Village Hall.
2324/018. Approval of Minutes in relation to the Meeting held 28 March 2023.
The minutes were adopted as a true record. Proposed by Cllr. Ms Horton and seconded by Cllr. Mrs Price.
2324/019. Chairman’s announcements.
Cllr. Mousley welcomed Cllr. Mrs Newington & Cllr. Lynch to the Parish Council.
2324/020. District Councillors’ Reports. 
Cllr. Beaney congratulated all those who have formed the new Parish Council and looked forward to working with the Parish Council on remaining and any new issues over the next four years.
Although Cllrs. Beaney & Rose had retained their seats for the Dover Downs & River Ward, overall control of DDC was now in the hands of Labour, and it was likely that some significant changes to policies would be made, including the desire to bring rubbish clearance in-house.

The Local Plan is steadily moving forward towards authorisation.

Cllrs. Beaney & Rose hope to arrange a “Coffee Morning Workshop” to engage with Parish Councillors within their ward and discuss mutually important issues including those relating to Alkham Valley Road.
2324/021. County Councillor’s Report. 
Cllr. Beaney had nothing to add to his report given at the Annual Parish Meeting in April, advising that the next full meeting of KCC is to be held on 25 May.
2324/022. Reports from Committees.

Allotments – The Committee met at the allotments on 2 & 30 April 2023. There have been issues relating to 2 plots regarding untidiness (both now resolved), and the waiting list has now reduced to just 4 people.
Events – Cllr. Mrs Price reported on a successful and enjoyable Coronation Street Part held on 7 May. In excess of 100 people attended, including many children who enjoyed the games provided by the Parish Council. Those who assisted with the organisation of the event were thanked for their help.
Finance – No Report. Annual Accounts & Governance for 2022/23 are Agenda items 27 & 28.
Social Media – Cllr. Mrs Marsh advised that the provision of Coronation Mugs to the children of the village & Primary School and the Street Party had generated many positive comments and nearly 2000 views of the Parish Council Facebook page in the last 4 weeks.
Planning – The Committee reviewed the following applications since the last full Parish Council meeting:

a) 23/00455 UPVC Replacement windows, 2 Mill Cottages, Brookside. Objection raised on the basis that neighbouring properties in the Conservation Area have wooden surrounds to windows & doors.

b) 23/00436 2 Storey side extension, 43 Target Firs. No objection raised.

c) 23/00438 Crown reduction by 3m, lateral reduction by 2m – 3 x Sycamore Trees at The Railway Bell, Kearsney Avenue, Kearsney. No objection raised.

d) 23/00500 single storey front extension, 3 Downhill Close, Temple Ewell – No objection raised.

2324/023. Reports from the Clerk.

a) KCC Mobile Library location. It is understood that the owner of the Car Park at Lorna’s Hairdressers (Mr. Parks) is reluctant to let it be used for the parking of the library. Clerk to clarify the reasons by contacting Mr. Parks directly.
b) King George V Playing Field footpath installation. Amey Group have indicated that they will assist with this project during the school summer holidays, providing free labour & machinery. The Parish Council will pay for materials which Amey Group will source at a discount.
c) Request for use of George & Dragon Car Park by DDC for parking of their Community Roots Bus. After discussion, it was agreed that access and ensuring the car park is vacant on the 3 dates in June would be very challenging. It was agreed to off DDC the use of the entrance area to King George V Playing Field as a suitable alternative.
d) Dedication of flowering Cherry tree to the late HM Queen Elizabeth II. The dedication plaque was installed by children from Temple Ewell Primary School on 5 May, and the National Anthem was played in honour of the late Queen.  
e) Presentation of Coronation Mugs. These were presented to the children of Temple Ewell Primary School at an assembly on 5 May. Subsequently, further mugs have been distributed to other children living in the village, and to leading members of organisations within the village, and have been very well received.
f) Highways Improvement Plan – potential crossing on London Road near to High Street junction. This issue remains unresolved with many suggested plans having been refuted by the KCC Highways Technical Team. Clerk to arrange a further site meeting with Lezanne Cesar to discuss further.
g) Theft of parcel from property at Malvern Road on 9 May. This occurred between 12:30 and 12:45pm.
2324/024. Planning Applications and Decisions. 
Applications reviewed: None. There has however been notification from Clarke Telecom of plans to modify the Communications Mast at Kearsney Station, increasing the height from 15m to 20m. Concerns were expressed at the visibility of the mast, and they are to be asked to ensure that the components are made of non-reflective materials.
Decisions noted:

23/00361 – Two storey extension to 23 Lower Road, Temple Ewell. Application refused by DDC.
2324/025. Approval of Payments and Bank Reconciliation for March & April 2023. Approval proposed by Cllr. Mrs Price and seconded by Cllr. Mrs End. Unanimously approved.

2324/026. Approval of accounts for the Madeline Watson Charity (Temple Ewell Allotments) & King George V Playing Field Temple Ewell Charity (Parish Council sole Trustee for both Charities).

The unaudited accounts for year ended 31 March 2023 were both reviewed and unanimously approved.

2324/027. Approval of Annual Governance Statement for year ended 31 March 2023.

The Governance statement was reviewed and unanimously approved. 
2324/028. Approval of Accounting Statements for year ended 31 March 2023.
The internal audit was completed by A J Kilbee who had raised no issues. The Statements were reviewed and unanimously approved.

2324/029. Any other business.

a) The date for the annual Parish Walkout set for Sunday 17 September.
b) Request for a Grant of £200 from TE News to cover additional costs linked to the full colour Coronation commemorative edition of the village Newsletter. Matter deferred until next meeting. Chairman to speak with Jenny Olpin regarding timing and necessity of this request.
c) Repainting/addition of 20mph roundels on Lower Road, Temple Ewell. Clerk to speak with Lezanne Cesar from Kent Highways and discuss possible lamppost signage in addition to roundels.
d) KCC Parish Council Community Cost of Living Support Grant. As the Parish Council is not directly involved in any eligible activity, no application can be made. 
e) Election candidate expenses forms were completed; the Clerk will arrange registration with DDC.
f) Elected Councillors – Disclosable Pecuniary Interest forms. These were completed and handed to the Clerk who will arrange for them to be given to the DDC Election Team.
g) Cllr. Marsh asked for Councillors to supply facial photographs in order that these can be used on the Social Media sites to promote the work of the Parish Council.

h) Kent Wildlife Trust are holding a meeting on 15 July (10am-3pm) to highlight the Dung Beetle as a prime source of food for nesting Choughs.

i) The memorial bench had been installed at King George V Playing Field by the Scrivener family and was a delightful and already valued addition to the playing field. 
j) Issues continue with the grass cutting & line marking at King George V Playing Field. Clerk to contact the contractors again to seek a shorter/more frequent cut. The Idverde contract expires this Autumn and given the level of service received, alternative contractors will be sought. 

k) The redevelopment of 152 London Road has slowed due to the unexpected amount of work needed. Mr Doe has confirmed to the Clerk that the Grant of Easement will still be required to enable vehicles to be parked at the rear of the property utilising access from Dragon Wood Car Park.

l) A “Blue Plaque” is to be installed on Milestone House, London Road to commemorate the residency of Lorna Bamford.
m) The Public Footpath at the rear of Templeside/Downhill Close has been adorned with scraps of food, garden & dog waste in recent weeks. Clerk to contact KCC PROW Team for guidance; response to be posted on Social Media sites as a warning to residents.  
There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.09pm.
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